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RECORD OF PROCEEDINGS
Hugo, Colorado
February 12, 2024, 7:00 PM
Town Community Meeting Room


The regular meeting of the Board of Trustees, Town of Hugo, Colorado was called to order on February 12, 2024, at 7:00 P.M. by Mayor Bledsoe. The Pledge of Allegiance to the United States Flag was recited in unison. The following Trustees answered roll call: Trustee Messer, Trustee Payne, Trustee Salvador (via Zoom), Trustee Dobbs and Trustee Emmerling. Trustee Lundy was absent. Mayor Bledsoe declared that there was a quorum of the Board present for the transaction of business. 

Staff present at this meeting were Public Works Director Forristall, Chief Marshal Payne, Judy Vick, Clerk/Administrator Lancaster and Attorney Ellie LeBuhn.

Guests present were Renita Thelen, Dave Smith, Rachel Smith, Lora White, Patsy Tompkins, Sam Emmerling, Kara Emmerling, Mykayla Thursten (Limon Leader), Sean Nielson, Cesar Castillo, Ben Ashuaer, Andrea St Aoro, David St Aoro, and Sheri Gaskins.  Via Zoom – Nyal Smith, Gillian Laycock, Dannah Koeniger and Ken White.

STAFF REPORTS:

Public Works Director Forristall reported that his department continues to be busy.  Jeremy has been working with FEMA regarding documents for funding damage due to 2023 spring and summer flooding.  Trash pickup for the Town will transition to one day beginning in March.  All Town trash will be collected on Monday of each week.

Chief Marshal Payne reported that his department conducted 169 traffic stops, 61 calls of service and 37 calls for citizen assistance.  His department has also been involved in numerous community events throughout the month.  This month saw the largest number of court cases.

Attorney Ellie LeBuhn reported that she has been busy working on resolutions and addressing issues that have been left unaddressed since the first of the year.

Judy Vick presented the financial report for the month.  

GUEST REPORTS:

Rachel Smith representing Lincoln Health presented the monthly newsletter for February.  Included in the newsletter is the national benchmarks vs. Lincoln Health benchmarks.  February is American Heart Month. 

Troy McCue representing LCEDC presented the monthly report.  Highlights of the report were ongoing work in Hugo, Kids at Their Best and the ongoing housing discussion.

Lora White with Country Living Learning Center updated the Board on the ongoing grant process for the new facility.  She asked the Board for various waivers for CLLC including waiving the sewer and water tap fees, waiving building permit fees and the Town paying for roll offs during construction.  A motion was made by Trustee Dobbs and a second was made by Trustee Messer to waive the sewer and water tap fees for the new facility. THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY

Dannah Koeniger and Ken White with GMS gave an update on the current projects which included – 1.   Emergency sewer line completion.
   2.  Collection system emergency bypass.  The pumps initially purchased had to be replaced. Reimbursement will be requested.
   3.   The Town received loan approval and principal forgiveness grants.  
   4.   Advertisement for bids will be published.  Approval and bid award will be held on March 21, 2024, at 6:00 PM.
    5.   The water smart application will be submitted for a Federal grant.


MAYOR AND TRUSTEE REPORTS:

Mayor Bledsoe stated that it has been a busy month.  The Mayor was involved in the Country Living Learning Center design lab, attended the loan forgiveness grant meeting, worked with the attorney of resolutions and other miscellaneous Town business, was engaged for the Town on social media and worked numerous hours in the Town office.

There were no Trustee reports.

PUBLIC COMMENT:

The were no public comments.

[bookmark: _Hlk156121039]CONSENT AGENDA:

A motion was made by Trustee Payne and a second was made by Trustee Dobbs to remove the January 29, 2024, minutes from the consent agenda and add the minutes to New Business and approve the following items:  Town Board Meeting minutes from January 8, 2024, Special Town Board Meeting January 19, 2024, and Special Town Board Meeting January 31, 2024. THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.

OLD BUSINESS:

The first draft of the Lease Agreement with the Colorado Cobras/Ben Ashuaer was reviewed and discussed.  There were multiple items addressed in the Agreement including noise, storage space, proof of insurance, rent ($200), security deposit ($250) and leasing the facility to others that will be updated per discussion.  A motion was made Trustee Emmerling and a second motion was made by Trustee Messer to table RESOLUTION 2024-06: A resolution of the Board of Trustees of the Town of Hugo, Colorado approving a lease agreement with the Colorado Cobras. THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

Trustee Salvador reported that she had worked Code Enforcer Susie Ellis drafting a letter to be sent to Eastern Slope Rural Telephone regarding the fence requirement.  The letter was sent to Eastern Slope Rural Telephone in addition to the property owner, KC Electric Association.

Public Works Director Forristall received a bid in the amount of $950.00 from a structural engineer for a visual inspection of the pool.  A motion was made by Trustee Messer and a second was made by Trustee Payne to accept the visual inspection in the amount of $950.00.  THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

Patsy Tompkins representing the Hugo Housing Authority submitted the subdivision request to the Board.  All required and necessary paperwork was submitted for the request.  A motion was made by Trustee Dobbs and a second was made by Trustee Payne to accept the subdivision request. THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

The Hedlund House Museum represented by Sheri Gaskins discussed the damage needing repaired at the Museum so that it can be reopened.  Trustee Dobbs submitted proposals for the repairs from Big Sandy Builders.  The proposals included the following:  repairs for 384 sq ft = $18,980.00 and repairs for 345 sq ft = $17,055.00.  A proposal was submitted by S & H Decorating for LVT flooring for 729 sq ft = $8,313.21. Ms. Gaskins asked for funding suggestions and recommendations.  Phasing the project was discussed as well as seeking funding from Cooper Clark and donations from local and county businesses and individuals. 

NEW BUSINESS:

A motion was made by Trustee Emmerling and a second was made by Trustee Payne to amend the January 29, 2024, Special Town Board Meeting to include the following, “Jessica Borns has withdrawn her application for the position of Town of Hugo Clerk/Administrator”.  THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.
A motion was made by Trustee Dobbs and a second was made by Trustee Messer to approve RESOLUTION 2024-01: A resolution of the Board of Trustees of the Town of Hugo, Colorado, establishing the Town of Hugo sewer enterprise pursuant to Article 45.1 of Title 37, C.R.S, and repealing all resolutions or other acts in conflict herewith.  THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

A motion was made by Trustee Messer and a second was made by Trustee Payne to approve RESOLUTION 2024-02: A resolution of the Board of Trustees to the Town of Hugo, Colorado, acting by and through the Town of Hugo sewer enterprise, approving improvements to the Town of Hugo sewer facilities.  THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

A motion was made by Trustee Dobbs and a second was made by Trustee Payne to approve RESOLUTION 2024-03: A resolution of the Board of Trustees of the Town of Hugo, Colorado, acting by and through the Town of Hugo sewer enterprise, approving a loan between the Colorado Water Resources and Power Development Authority and the Town of Hugo sewer enterprise in the principal amount of not to exceed $1,093,000.00 for the purpose of financing improvements to the Town of Hugo sewer facilities; authorizing the form and execution of a loan agreement and a governmental agency payable only from revenues of the sewer system; and prescribing other details in connection therewith.  THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

A motion was made by Trustee Emmerling and as second was made by Trustee Dobbs to approve with amendments to the recital description RESOLUTION 2024-04: A resolution of the Board of Trustees of the Town of Hugo, Colorado, acting by and through its sewer enterprise, approving a principal forgiveness loan from the Colorado Water Resources and Power Development Authority; authorizing the form and execution of the loan agreement and a governmental agency bod to evidence such loan; authorizing the execution and delivery of documents related thereto; and prescribing other details in connection therewith.  THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

A motion was made by Trustee Dobbs and a second was made by Trustee Messer to approve with amendments RESOLUTION 2024-05: A resolution of the Board of Trustees of the Town of Hugo, Colorado approving an employment agreement for the combined Town Clerk, Administrator and Treasurer positions.  THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

A motion was made by Trustee Dobbs and a second motion was made by Trustee Emmerling to repeal RESOLUTION 2024-07: A resolution of the Board of Trustees of the Town of Hugo, Colorado approving a meeting attendance policy.  Trustee Dobbs, Trustee Emmerling and Trustee Messer voted in favor.  Trustee Salvador and Trustee Payne voted opposed.  MOTION PASSED.

A motion was made by Trustee Dobbs and a second was made by Trustee Messer to approve the Bond Counsel Agreement with Lisa Mayer, Spencer Fane, LLC.  THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

Andrea St Aoro addressed the Town Board regarding the Land Use Code regarding the use of RVs.  The Board will discuss this portion of the Land Use Code and will strive to come to a clear and concise definition regarding the use of RVs.

Gillian Laycock presented the Board with information and the opportunity to join RAISE which is a regional collaboration regarding transportation.  A motion was made by Trustee Dobbs and a second was made by Trustee Messer to submit the application for the Town of Hugo to be a participant in RAISE.  THE MOTION PASSED UNANIMOUSLY.

A Board Workshop is scheduled for March 4, 2024, at 6:00 P.M

The next scheduled regular Board Meeting is scheduled for March 11, 2024, at 7:00 P.M.


A motion was made by Trustee Dobbs and a second was made by Trustee Messer to adjourn the meeting.  THE MOTION CARRIED UNANIMOUSLY.




                                                                                                      _________________________
                                                                                                     Lora Bledsoe, Mayor
 ATTEST:                                                                                              

____________________________
Sara Lancaster, Town Clerk/Administrator


